













<u>Just Transition Alliance</u>, <u>The Farmworker Association of Florida</u>, <u>WE ACT for Environmental Justice</u>, <u>Indigenous Environmental Network</u>, and <u>Los Jardines</u>
Institute in partnership with the Vermont Law School Environmental Justice Clinic

#### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

On March 26, 2020, just as COVID-19 was spreading rapidly in the United States, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) announced a dramatic deregulation of federal environmental laws. This occurred just three days after the American Petroleum Institute, representing 600 oil and gas companies, requested by letter that EPA provide industry with relief from federal environmental monitoring and reporting requirements. EPA acquiesced, issuing a policy allowing industry to self-regulate, and making clear that noncompliance could occur without consequence for every federally regulated source of pollution, including chemical manufacturing, coal-fired power plants, sewage and waste facilities, and factory farms. By June, EPA had further eased regulations intended to protect farmworkers against pesticide exposure.

EPA's own Office of Inspector General has since found an overall decline in enforcement by EPA in fiscal year 2020. As the deregulation policy severely limited data collection and transparency during this period and given insufficiencies in EPA's aging national ambient air quality monitoring system, we cannot know the full extent of the policy's contribution to that decline or the harm caused. However, existing data shows that EPA's policy created the greatest danger to public health for People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities where these industries are concentrated and COVID-19 poses heightened risk.

During the five-and-a-half months this policy remained in effect, COVID-19 cases in the U.S. skyrocketed to a cumulative 6,163,027 cases. Research

showed disproportionate <u>rates</u> of infection, hospitalization, and deaths amongst Black, Latino/a, and Indigenous people. By fall 2020, the Navajo Nation faced <u>a higher per capita death rate</u> than any state in the U.S. To date, COVID-19 has infected at least <u>561,000 farmworkers</u>, though that number is likely an underestimate.

Early studies linked severe COVID-19 illness and death to air pollution exposure. A recently published peer reviewed study shows communities with the highest concentrations of toxic sites saw COVID death rates shoot up within six days of EPA's rollback. The result: a 10-15% increase in daily mortality rate and an estimated 7,046 additional deaths. Counties with higher numbers of Black residents felt these impacts most severely.



Environmental justice organizations including the <u>Just Transition Alliance</u>, <u>Indigenous Environmental Network</u>, <u>The Farmworker Association of Florida</u>, <u>Los Jardines Institute</u>, and <u>WE ACT for Environmental Justice</u> challenged EPA's policy through advocacy and litigation. However, the lack of monitoring and reporting obscured the data needed to show clearly how EPA exacerbated the cumulative risks of COVID-19 and air pollution. Moreover, our communities still lack adequate legal tools to defend against environmental racism.

These environmental justice groups, along with the Vermont Law School Environmental Justice Clinic, are releasing this report as this country works to turn the page on the Trump era and set a new course for environmental justice, and as COVID-19 rates are again surging. We need a full examination of EPA's actions and—for the first time—strong, enforceable environmental justice and civil rights laws to ensure no federal agency violates its core responsibilities in the future.

### Increased pollution stemming from EPA deregulation created a perfect storm.

Early in the pandemic, multiple studies demonstrated links between air pollution and risk of COVID-19 exposure and death—notably exposure to PM2.5. A new peer reviewed study shows that EPA's rollback led to specific and significant air pollution increases, with greater impacts in areas with higher concentrations of industrial sites. These conditions, the COVID-19 pandemic, and increased toxic air pollution created a perfect storm, resulting in increased COVID-19 severity and deaths within days of EPA's announcement.

Even before COVID-19, race was the <u>greatest predictor of toxic waste</u> sites across the nation.

- Black Americans are exposed to more pollution from all major emission sources.
- Black and Latino/a residents are more likely to live near <u>high risk</u> chemical facilities.
- Indigenous nations contend with a proliferation of <u>toxic</u> <u>contamination</u>, <u>mining</u>, and <u>fossil-fuel infrastructure</u> on and near Tribal land.
- At every stage of its life cycle, <u>oil and gas production</u> <u>disproportionately harms</u>
   People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities.
- People of Color are five times more likely to live near <u>industrial-scale farms</u>, contending with noxious odors and drinking water pollution.
- Farmworkers, who are 75%
   Latino/a immigrants and
   often lack legal status, are
   disproportionately impacted
   by air and water pollution
   from industrial agriculture
   and exposure to harmful
   pesticides.
- People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities are disproportionately exposed to the <u>air pollutants</u> like ozone and fine particulate matter (PM2.5) linked to increased COVID risks.

### Polluters took advantage of EPA's policy to violate environmental laws.

By waiving reporting requirements, EPA created a black hole of information that hid much of the harm caused by its policy. But state-collected data makes clear that polluters took advantage of the rollback. By July 2020, an estimated 3,000 waivers had been granted, including to 55 facilities with a history of egregious noncompliance. For example,

- According to the <u>Associated</u>
   <u>Press</u>, regulators eased
   up enforcement for
   "smokestacks, medical
   waste shipments, sewage
   plants, oilfields and
   chemical plants."
- In Texas, regulated entities requested at least <u>248</u> <u>waivers</u>. The most frequent waiver request by major oil and gas companies was for monitoring chemical leaks.
- Over 100 sewage and wastewater treatment plants requested waivers.
- Around the country, farms and feedlots requested waivers for manure and livestock disposal and <u>sediment</u> and erosion control.

### EPA rescinded its policy, without recourse.

Nine states sued EPA for abusing its discretion by issuing a broad, open-ended policy and delegating responsibility to polluting industries without public participation. A coalition of public interest groups, including environmental justice advocates, filed a petition for emergency rulemaking and a lawsuit asking EPA to notify state authorities of noncompliance and to publish information online.

The U.S. House of Representatives and the Senate hosted a bipartisan briefing, raising questions about the legality of the policy, calling for transparency, and asking the agency "to clarify how it will operate in order to further safeguard public health." EPA's own Office of Inspector General found that EPA's policy "threaten[ed] the Agency's overall mission to protect human health and the environment."

EPA voluntarily withdrew its policy on August 31, 2020, citing "the goal of returning to normal operations."

One year later, EPA has not been held accountable, and communities still have no way of knowing which laws were violated, and by whom.

EPA's unprecedented expansion of its enforcement discretion was a dereliction of the agency's duties.



Long standing environmental justice policy requires EPA to identify and address the impacts of its decisions on People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities—and to include these communities in decision-making. Since 1994, Executive Order 12898, Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations and Low-Income Populations, has directed EPA—and all federal agencies—to identify and address any disproportionately high and adverse health or environmental effects of their actions on People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities. The EO also mandates that agencies take "proactive steps" to facilitate public participation, meaningful involvement, and access to information in decisions affecting their health and livelihoods.

By initiating deregulation, EPA ignored environmental justice policy and principles. The resulting deficiency in pollution and monitoring data disempowered individuals and communities from protecting themselves even under existing environmental laws. Absent federal monitoring and reporting, many states and Tribes expended limited resources in the midst of the pandemic in an attempt to fill the enforcement void. That EPA, or any federal agency, can disregard environmental justice mandates without consequence speaks to the frightening gap in legal recourse for those most affected.

### EPA's dereliction of duty and the potential for reoccurrence must be addressed.

EPA's decision to succumb to corporate pressure instead of protecting those most at risk from a public health crisis cannot happen again. We need systemic changes to ensure all federal agencies safeguard our communities and that we have the tools to protect ourselves. We call on the Biden-Harris Administration and Congress to take the following actions:

- Investigate the impacts of EPA's rollback on environmental justice, public health, and racial inequality through Congressional Hearings and auditing by the Office of Inspector General.
- With COVID-19 rates rising, mandate that all federal agencies prioritize mitigation of harm to at-risk communities in decisions regarding monitoring, compliance, and enforcement.
- Provide communities with the most protective monitoring tools to assess baseline cumulative environmental risks and harms, building on new EPA efforts to address health disparities.
- Bolster EPA enforcement of all environmental and civil rights laws and compliance with EO 12898, dedicating resources, setting benchmarks, and consulting with People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities to ensure effective action.
- Pass the <u>Environmental Justice for All</u> and <u>Environmental Justice</u> Acts to establish enforceable environmental justice and civil rights protections for People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities that cannot be ignored by future administrations.

# During the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, EPA appointed polluters to be their own watchdogs.

On March 23, 2020, ten days after COVID-19 was declared a national emergency, a Senior Vice President of the American Petroleum Institute (API) sent a letter to Trump EPA Administrator Andrew Wheeler "requesting assistance in temporarily waiving non-essential compliance obligations [and] seeking temporary relief through enforcement discretion[.]"1 Three days later, EPA Assistant Administrator Susan Parker Bodine issued a memo entitled COVID-19 Implications for EPA's Enforcement and Compliance Assurance Program, echoing the language of API's request for enforcement discretion, abdicating the

agency's enforcement responsibilities, and authorizing polluters to violate federal environmental laws.<sup>2</sup> EPA relaxed enforcement over "every industry in the country: chemical manufacturing, oil and gas extraction, coal-fired power plants, refineries, mining and smelting, factory farms, and every other federally regulated source of pollution."<sup>3</sup>

EPA's policy delegated the decision whether to observe "routine compliance monitoring, integrity testing, sampling, laboratory analysis, training, reporting, and certification" requirements to industry.4 This delegation included crucial monitoring requirements under the Clean Air Act, such as stack testing, continuous emission monitoring systems, leak detection and repair, fenceline monitoring, and Toxics Release Inventory reporting.5 As rationale, EPA cited pandemic constraints on regulated industries that "may affect facility operations and the availability of key staff and contractors and the ability of laboratories to timely analyze samples and provide results[,]"without referencing any evidence of such conditions.<sup>6</sup> EPA noted that regulated "[e]ntities should make every effort to comply with their environmental compliance obligations[,]"7 and "if compliance is not reasonably practicable," the facility owners "should . . . [a]ct responsibly under the circumstances."8 This included guidance to document noncompliance and "[r]eturn to compliance as soon as possible." However, EPA's reliance on permissive





language throughout the policy indicated noncompliance could occur without consequence, making even reporting of incidents of noncompliance optional.

EPA's dereliction of its enforcement duties additionally extended to facilities operations by deregulating mandatory pollution limits, including "exceedances of enforceable limitations on emissions to air or discharges to water, or land disposal, or other unauthorized releases[.]"9 EPA's policy advised regulated entities that they "should" operate in a manner "that is safe and that protects the public and the environment" and "should" contact federal, state, or Tribal regulators if COVID-related noncompliance resulted in "an acute risk or an imminent threat to human health or the environment."10 However, such requirements were permissive, not mandatory, and the agency undermined its ability and that of states. Tribes, and local communities—to hold regulated entities accountable by eliminating regular monitoring and reporting requirements. Moreover, EPA made no commitment to enforcement in the event it became aware of an imminent threat, stating the agency would simply "consider the circumstances, including the

COVID-19 pandemic, when determining whether an enforcement response is appropriate."<sup>11</sup>

In June 2020, the agency followed up on its general relaxation of environmental laws by introducing additional enforcement discretion for requirements for the safe handling toxic pesticides, such as the Agricultural Worker Protection Standards and pesticide product label requirements.12 EPA issued guidance allowing employers to direct farmworkers who mix, load, and apply pesticides to use disposable masks expired beyond their recommended service life or masks obtained from other countries that had not been certified in accordance with U.S. standards.<sup>13</sup>

Overall, the EPA's sweeping deregulation of federal environmental laws circumvented regulatory structures intended to promote transparency, environmental protection, and public health. The policy had retroactive effect, 14 with no end date to its implementation. The agency offered no prior notice, nor did it evaluate the health impacts of deregulation for the People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities living closest to the facilities most likely to take advantage of the permission to pollute.

# Increased pollution stemming from EPA deregulation created a perfect storm.

One of the "unbearable human costs of systemic racism" is a pattern of sacrifice zones throughout the nation that have caused communities to bear disproportionate environmental harms and have the least access to environmental benefits. 15 Thirty years after the First National People of Color Environmental Leadership Summit and twenty-seven years after President Clinton issued Executive Order 12898 (EO 12898). Federal Actions to Address Environmental Justice in Minority Populations<sup>16</sup> and Low-Income Populations, race remains the strongest predictor of hazardous waste siting across the United States<sup>17</sup> and residential zip code remains the strongest predictor of life expectancy overall.18

Early in the pandemic, multiple studies demonstrated links between air pollution and risk of COVID-19 exposure and death—notably exposure to fine particulate matter (PM2.5) which is the largest environmental cause of human mortality. 19 A new peer reviewed study shows that EPA's rollback led to specific and significant air pollution increases, with greater impacts in areas with higher concentrations of industrial sites.<sup>20</sup> Persistent racial disparities in exposure to pollution and health risks, the COVID-19 pandemic, and increased toxic air pollution created a perfect storm, resulting in increased COVID-19 severity and deaths within days of EPA's announcement of its non-enforcement policy.

### Pollution and Health are Inequitably Distributed in the U.S.

The distribution of pollution in the United States is unequal. This is not a coincidence. Black communities "live with the severe, enduring effects of de jure segregation" caused by racially explicit local, state, and federal laws and policies defining where People of Color live.21 Since long before the pandemic highlighted these disparities, race was the greatest predictor of toxic waste sites across the nation.<sup>22</sup> People of Color are 1.54 times more likely than white people to live with one mile of a major polluting facility, and Black and Latino/a residents are 40 percent more likely to live near high-risk chemical facilities than other residents.23 Indigenous nations contend with a proliferation of toxic contamination, mining, and fossilfuel infrastructure on and near Tribal land.24



- At every stage of its life cycle, oil and gas production disproportionately harms
  People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities<sup>25</sup> and more
  than 1 million Black people live within one half-mile radius of natural gas
  facilities.<sup>26</sup>
- A 2021 report from Diné C.A.R.E. and the Environmental Defense Fund, found that waste emissions of roughly 1.5 billion cubic feet of natural gas from fossil fuel extraction on Navajo Nation lands extraction results in massive emissions of hazardous air pollutants.<sup>27</sup>
- A 2020 Environmental Integrity Project report on benzene pollution at refineries found Black and Latino/a people make up nearly two thirds of those living within three miles of the dirtiest refineries.<sup>28</sup>
- A 2017 study by the NAACP and the Clean Air Task Force found that Black people
  are 75% more likely than white people to live near industrial facilities that
  expose communities to increased noise, odor, traffic, and pollution.<sup>29</sup>
- People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities are five times more likely to live near industrial-scale farms and CAFOs which expose them to acrid odors from hog manure; emissions of hydrogen sulfide and ammonia; and pathogens, heavy metals, and bacteria that pollute drinking water sources.<sup>30</sup>
- Farmworkers, who are 75% Latino/a immigrants and often lack legal status, are disproportionately impacted by pollution and exposure to toxic pesticides.<sup>31</sup>

As a result of their proximity to industry, People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities are disproportionately exposed to the air pollutants, like ozone and PM2.5.<sup>32</sup> Black Americans are exposed to more pollution from all major emission sources, including industry, agriculture, vehicles, and construction.<sup>33</sup> These disparities existed nationally and across states, urban and rural areas, and all income levels.<sup>34</sup>

Exposure to toxic air pollution from these polluters aggravates respiratory diseases, increases cancer risk, and worsens the symptoms of asthma. 55 Long-term exposure to high concentrations of air pollutants such as sulfur dioxide can lead to respiratory illness, weakening of the lungs' defenses, and aggravation of existing cardiovascular disease. 56 A 2017 study sponsored by EPA found that

even low levels of air pollution raise mortality rates for older adults—an effect most pronounced in Black men and people with lower incomes.<sup>37</sup> PM 2.5 is responsible for 85,000 to 200,000 excess deaths per year in the United States.<sup>38</sup> Ground-level ozone, caused by volatile organic compounds (VOCs) and nitrogen oxides, damages lung tissue and makes it difficult to breathe.<sup>39</sup>

Significant racial disparities in access to health coverage and health outcomes make these communities more at risk of adverse impacts from pollution. Black people are 40% more likely to have asthma than white people and three times more likely to die from asthma.<sup>40</sup> The asthma death rate for Black children is eight times higher than for white children.<sup>41</sup> Native Americans and Alaska Natives experience mortality disparities across many illnesses, accompanied by a life expectancy



5.5 years less than the average U.S. population.<sup>42</sup> Black, Latino/a and Asian people all have more unstable insurance coverage than whites, with Latino/a people 35% more likely to be uninsured than the general population.<sup>43</sup> Even with healthcare access, health outcomes are lower for People of Color and Indigenous Peoples with race and ethnicity as significant predictors of the quality of health care received.<sup>44</sup>

## The Cumulative Impacts of Systemic Racism, Industrial Pollution, and COVID-19.

The COVID-19 pandemic laid bare "how profoundly the energy and environmental policy decisions of the past have failed communities of color." Racial disparities of COVID-19 infection, hospitalization, and deaths and the correlation between these high death rates and exposure to air pollution emerged very early in the pandemic. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention has collected demographic data on COVID-19 cases and deaths since January 2020, 46 despite gaps in data and transparency. 47 As early as April 9, 2020, USA Today reported Black

people dying at higher rates, <sup>48</sup> while by July 5, 2020, the New York Times reported that Black and Latino/a people were at least three times more likely to become infected and twice as likely to die from COVID-19 as white people. <sup>49</sup> Ageadjusted racial disparities in COVID-19 mortality are likley much higher, <sup>50</sup> pointing to the impacts of structural racism. <sup>51</sup> Workplace conditions for essential and other in person jobs has been a significant driver of racial and ethnic disparities. <sup>52</sup>

Native communities have some of the highest per capita rates of COVID-19 and the highest mortality rate nationwide.53 A Cherokee Nation citizen was the first person to die in Oklahoma.54 In the Navajo Nation, the largest Indian reservation in the United States, the death rate from COVID-19 eclipsed states with much larger populations.<sup>55</sup> Despite this high death rate, the Trump Administration held up \$40 million in emergency aid from Congress, leading to shortages in medical care.56 The mortality data for Indigenous, Native Hawaiian, and Pacific Islanders has been undercounted because states either fail to report this data or report deaths in these populations in the "other" category.<sup>57</sup>

To date, COVID-19 has infected at least 561,000 farmworkers, though that number is also likely an underestimate. <sup>58</sup> The National Center for Farmworker Health has documented multiple COVID-19 outbreaks among agricultural workers in 18 different states. <sup>59</sup> In California, farmworkers in Monterey County were three times more likely to contract COVID-19 than non-agricultural workers. <sup>60</sup> The CDC found that Latino/a workers made up 37% of the food processing and agriculture industries across the country, but 73% of confirmed COVID-19 cases. <sup>61</sup>

Early research also demonstrated that COVID-19 can be made more serious and deadly by exposure to air pollution—making immune systems more vulnerable to infection and increasing severity of the illness. Early Harvard published a widely-publicized study on April 7, 2020 finding that a small increase in long-term exposure to PM2.5 leads to an increase in the COVID-19 death rate which is 20 times the one estimated for death from any cause. Another study published in April 2020 found that long-term exposure to nitrogen dioxide may be one of the most important contributors to fatality caused by the COVID-19 virus.

In September 2020, ProPublica and the State University of New York College of Environmental Science and Forestry published research demonstrating correlation between levels of hazardous air pollutants from industrial emissions and per-capita death rate from COVID-19.65 Since that time, a voluminous body of research has emerged linking exposure to air pollution with risk from COVID-19 infection, hospitalization, and death<sup>66</sup> and calling attention to environmental injustice of these disproportionate cumulative risks borne by People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and lowincome communities.67

### EPA Rollback Exacerbated Pollution, COVID Rates, and Environmental Racism.

A new peer reviewed study shows the link between EPA deregulation, increased pollution, risk from COVID-19, and environmental racism. The study, entitled The effects of increased pollution on COVID-19 cases and deaths and published by Claudia Persico and Kathryn Johnson in the May 2021 issue of the Journal of Environmental Economics and Management,

found that pollution resulting from the decline in EPA enforcement following initiation of the deregulation policy led to increases in COVID-19 cases and deaths,<sup>68</sup> disproportionately impacting areas with higher pollution concentrations—notably People of Color communities.

Working from the premise that counties with higher concentrations of industrial facilities would likely see greater increases in air pollution, the Persico and Johnson study compared counties with six or more facilities listed on EPA's Toxic Release Inventory (TRI) database to counties with fewer than six facilities. The TRI database includes 22,000 major polluters including oil, gas, and chemical manufacturing facilities, operating in the United States near an estimated 221.5 million people.<sup>69</sup> While EPA's policy relaxed reporting for sites listed in the TRI database, the study relied upon aggregated pollution data from EPA's Air Quality System (AQS), which "contains ambient air pollution data collected by EPA, state, local, and tribal air pollution



control agencies from over thousands of monitors."<sup>70</sup> The study calculated "a large, sustained, and statistically significant increase after the rollback of environmental regulations."<sup>71</sup> Counties with more Toxic Release Inventory sites saw an 11.8% increase in PM 2.5 and a 5% increase in ozone—on average.<sup>72</sup>

The study found that these increases in air pollution in areas with higher concentrations of industry resulted in "large and statistically significant increases in COVID-19 cases and deaths[,]"<sup>73</sup> within six days following EPA deregulation.<sup>74</sup> Counties with six or more TRI sites experienced between a 10.6 and 15.3 percent increase in daily COVID-19 deaths and a 53.0 percent increase in daily confirmed COVID-19 cases after EPA instituted deregulation.<sup>75</sup> Because many people with COVID-19 do not show symptoms,<sup>76</sup> the rate of daily new cases likely represents more severe cases, indicating that pollution might cause COVID-19 cases to become worse.<sup>77</sup> The study estimated a total 7046 additional deaths in areas with higher pollution concentrations as a result of EPA deregulation.<sup>78</sup>

The study further identified counties with greater numbers of Black residents as experiencing "much worse outcomes," including higher death rates, resulting from pollution exposure following deregulation. While not explicit in the study, the results also held in communities with higher numbers of Latino/a residents. Moreover, while the study did not account for concentrations of Indigenous peoples, the results likely hold for any populations exposed to the cumulative impacts of concentrated pollution. The study highlights two phenomena of environmental racism: (1) higher concentrations of industrial facilities in communities with higher numbers of People of Color and Indigenous Peoples and (2) greater risk of infection and death from COVID-19 for People of Color and Indigenous Peoples.

The Persico and Johnson study strongly suggests that industry took advantage of EPA deregulation with devastating impacts to People of Color and Indigenous Peoples. The study points to the necessity of evaluating public health impacts prior to implementing environmental policy decisions, as well as the critical nature of data and transparency to ensure policymakers and the public have the information needed to protect their communities, particularly during a pandemic.

# EPA stripped away bedrock environmental protections necessary to protect communities.

EPA's decision to waive compliance requirements mandated by federal environmental laws violated the agency's duty to enforce those laws and undermined the means used by EPA, states, and Tribes to assess compliance.

These compliance requirements—including inspections, investigations, integrity testing, sampling, laboratory analysis, training, reporting, certification—were all waived by EPA at the height of the pandemic.<sup>82</sup> Deregulation of these requirements contravened EPA's long standing recognition that monitoring and reporting are essential to protect public health and the environment<sup>83</sup> and the agency's acknowledgement that the primary way to address environmental injustice is through the enforcement of existing environmental laws.<sup>84</sup>

EPA removed critical protections and opened the doors for industry to increase pollution.

EPA's policy waived foundational requirements for all federal environmental laws, risking public health when those critical protections were most needed. Without monitoring and reporting requirements, EPA eliminated tools to identify environmental violations or deter facilities from illegally polluting.

States were left to spend scarce resources to fill the enforcement void created by EPA and the public was left in the dark about the impacts of this increased pollution. resources to fill the enforcement void created by EPA and the public was left in the dark about the impacts of this increased pollution.

EPA's waiver of monitoring and reporting requirements hindered enforcement of the Clean Air Act, the principal law protecting public health and welfare from air pollution. The Act relies on stack testing, continuous



- continuous emissions monitoring systems are essential to determine a facility's compliance with pollution limits as the measure of the amount of specific regulated pollutants emitted from a facility.86
- Fenceline monitoring is one of the only ways that communities near industrial sites are alerted of elevated levels of hazardous air pollutants or accidental chemical releases.<sup>87</sup>
- Leak detection and repair is critical for monitoring whether equipment at oil and gas facilities, such as pipelines and storage tanks, leak volatile organic compounds (VOCs), methane, and hazardous air pollutants.88

emission monitoring systems, leak detection and repair, and fenceline monitoring to implement its most important programs, including acid rain, air toxics, and ozone protection; prevention of accidental chemical releases; and the Title V operating permit program.<sup>85</sup>

EPA itself has acknowledged that leaking equipment is the largest source of VOCs and volatile hazardous air pollutants from oil refineries and chemical manufacturing facilities.<sup>89</sup> Even under a robust monitoring program, past EPA's audits have found over 70,000 tons of VOCs emitted annually from undetected leaks, and 40,000 tons of those emissions from oil refineries.<sup>90</sup>

## Legal and political backlash shined a light on the harms of EPA deregulation.

Within weeks of EPA's announcement, two lawsuits were filed against the Trump EPA, Administrator Wheeler, and Assistant Administrator Bodine, one on behalf of a coalition of environmental justice, public health, and public interest organizations and the other representing nine state governments. Before filing, the nongovernmental organizations (NGOs), including Just Transition Alliance, Indigenous Environmental Network, Los Jardines Institute, and WE ACT for Environmental Justice, petitioned EPA to mandate reporting of COVID-related noncompliance and for EPA to make public that information, describing "the enormous health consequences at stake,"91 but the agency took no action.

The states' suit alleged that EPA abused its discretion by issuing a broad,

open-ended policy without public participation and giving regulated entities free rein to decide when compliance with federal environmental laws is not practicable.92 The state plaintiffs also explained that "[t]he nonenforcement policy place[d] States between a rock and hard place: either incur increased burdens and attempt to fill EPA's enforcement shoes at a time when they are increasingly strapped for resources, or risk the health of our residents based on the unfounded assumption that the policy will not cause harm."93 The state plaintiffs were especially concerned about impact of deregulation on the Clean Air Act's chemical accident safety program, which the EPA has the sole authority to enforce. Noncompliance by facilities handling extremely hazardous substances could result in serious chemical disasters and result in greater response costs to states.94

The suit reflects the experience of many regulatory bodies impacted by EPA's policy: EPA, states, and Tribes all rely on information generated by mandatory reporting to determine when polluting facilities violate pollution limits.<sup>95</sup>
Many states were left to expend limited resources to fill the enforcement void left by EPA, resources that should have been spent to respond to the pandemic crisis.

Both lawsuits called out EPA for exposing the public to potentially catastrophic risks from carcinogenic air pollutants, drinking water contamination, and industrial and hazardous waste disasters, while eliminating critical information needed to respond when emergencies occur. They also highlighted the disproportionate risk borne by People of Color and low-income communities, explaining that "[c]ommunities



burdened by greater air pollution are more vulnerable to"96 and "suffering disproportionate mortality and other adverse outcomes from COVID-19[.]"97

The U.S. House of Representatives and Senate also raised concerns about the legality of EPA's policy. The House Committees on Energy and Commerce, Transportation and Infrastructure, and Appropriations hosted a bipartisan briefing and sent letters asking the agency to modify the guidance "to clarify how it will operate in order to further safeguard public health and to provide any "analysis EPA performed to evaluate the effects[including] any analysis specific to environmental justice communities." Congressional leaders emphasized that EPA's policy "fail[ed] to achieve EPA's stated objectives while unnecessarily undermining ongoing compliance" and creating a "license for companies to violate our environmental laws." Senators Elizabeth Warren and Edward Markey condemned EPA for issuing a "free pass" to polluters that exacerbated environmental injustices. They noted that "trusting companies to effectively determine their own compliance with environmental laws, even if the companies claim that the pandemic led them to increase their pollution, is still highly dangerous." dangerous."

In June 2020, EPA's own Office of Inspector General published a report warning that EPA's policy placed the agency's overall mission at risk. <sup>102</sup> The Office of Inspector General had issued a report in March 2020 that stressed that the EPA "must maintain a robust enforcement program to address environmental violations and promote deterrence." <sup>103</sup> The Office of Inspector General cited EPA's own enforcement data which shows that activities and resources for conducting routine regulatory enforcement work declined in recent years. <sup>104</sup> The Office of Inspector General warned that additional reduction in enforcement activity "threaten[ed] the Agency's overall mission of protecting human health and the environment at greater risk." <sup>105</sup> EPA's deregulation policies was consistent with ongoing failures to protect public health through regulation, <sup>106</sup> and enforcement, having already reached record lows in inspections, civil and criminal cases, and funds spent by polluters on pollution controls and cleanup. <sup>107</sup>

### Polluters took advantage of EPA's policy to violate environmental laws.

EPA deregulation undermined the deterrent effect of environmental laws and resulted in increased noncompliance by industry and increased air pollution. Because EPA did not require facilities to notify the agency of noncompliance, EPA's policy created a black hole of information that hid much of the harm. But available data based on documented waivers sought from state and federal regulators, shows that polluters clearly took advantage of EPA's policy. By July 2020, an estimated 3,000 waivers had been granted, including 55 facilities with a history of noncompliance. Major polluting industries, and some states, took advantage of EPA's policy:

- According to the Associated Press, regulators eased up enforcement for "smokestacks, medical waste shipments, sewage plants, oilfields and chemical plants."
- In Texas, regulated entities requested at least 248 waivers, most frequently oil and gas companies for monitoring chemical leaks.<sup>111</sup>
- Arkansas<sup>112</sup> granted a blanket waiver for oil and gas companies for safety testing of temporarily abandoned wells and other activities.
- Over 100 sewage and wastewater treatment plants requested waivers.<sup>113</sup>

- Around the country, farms and feedlots requested waivers for manure and livestock disposal and sediment and erosion control.<sup>114</sup>
- New Mexico state officials stopped in-person investigations of citizen air-quality complaints from March to May 2020.<sup>115</sup>
- Public records requests revealed that North Carolina stopped all inspections of farms for several months and then decreased inspections by nearly 50 percent compared to previous years.<sup>116</sup>

EPA's deregulation policy, in combination with the agency's relaxation of requirements for the safe handling of toxic pesticides, <sup>117</sup> increased exposure to air pollution and pesticides for the U.S.'s nearly 2.5 million farmworkers. In relaxing pesticide safety requirements, EPA cited demand for respirators due to the public health crisis, supply chain issues, and unavailability of fit-testing services needed to ensure workers tight-fitting, effective, and safe respirators. <sup>118</sup> Yet, the agency failed to adequately account for the compounded risks that have contributed to an explosion of COVID-19 cases among farmworkers, including regular exposure to respiratory hazards and air pollution, substandard and crowded working and housing conditions, <sup>119</sup> limited access to healthcare and benefits, <sup>120</sup> and lack of language access, <sup>121</sup> all exacerbated by a lack of resources and legal protections as a result of immigration status. EPA's relaxation in protections from pesticide exposure remained in place until August 18, 2021, <sup>122</sup> all the while this country has relied on farmworker labor as part of the "Essential Critical Infrastructure Workforce." <sup>123</sup>

EPA voluntarily withdrew the deregulation policy on August 31, 2020, citing "the goal of returning to normal operations" while reserving EPA's right "to exercise enforcement discretion on a case-by-case basis[.]"<sup>124</sup> EPA's termination of the policy rendered the states' lawsuit moot, while the court in the NGO lawsuit found that the organizations lacked standing because they were neither "legally entitled to the information they sought," nor able to establish that their "members [were] harmed, or imminently [would] be harmed, by environmental pollution that is traceable to [EPA's] Policy."<sup>125</sup>

### EPA's deregulation policy was a dereliction of EPA's duties to environmental justice.

"Environmental justice is not merely a box to be checked." In 2020, the Fourth Circuit Court of Appeals made this statement in reversing a decision by the Commonwealth of Virginia, after the state failed in their statutory duty to analyze the potential for disproportionate health impacts of a compressor station connected to the proposed Atlantic Coast Pipeline on the predominantly Black community of Union Hill in compliance with state environmental justice and energy law and policy.<sup>126</sup> In issuing its deregulation policy, EPA refused to even attempt to check the box.

Long standing federal environmental justice policy requires EPA to identify and address the impacts of its decisions on People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities—and to include these communities in decision—making. The Trump EPA, Administrator Wheeler, and Assistant Administrator Bodine chose to ignore EPA's duties under both the EO 12989 and the agency's own guidance on consideration on environmental justice in decision making.<sup>127</sup>



The Principles of Environmental Justice (EJ Principles) drafted at the First People of Color Environmental Leadership Summit in 1991, respond directly to and set out to mitigate the conditions of environmental racism described above. 128 According to the Principles, "environmental justice demands that public policy be based on mutual respect and justice for all peoples, free from any form of discrimination or bias."129 Environmental justice further demands the right for People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities "to participate as equal partners at every level of decision-making, including needs assessment, planning, implementation, enforcement and evaluation."130 The EJ Principles affirm "the fundamental right to political, economic, cultural and environmental self-determination of all peoples" and "the right of all workers to a safe and healthy work environment without being forced to choose between an unsafe livelihood and unemployment."131

In 1994, President Clinton signed EO 12898 in recognition of the disproportionate health and environmental impacts routinely faced by People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities, affirming "every American's right to breathe freely, drink clean water, and live on uncontaminated land"132 and mandating all federal agencies to "make achieving environmental justice part of its mission.133 EO 12898 directs federal agencies to "identif[y] and address[...] disproportinately high and adverse human health or environmental effects of its programs, policies, and activities on minority populations and lowincome populations...to the greatest extent practicable and permitted by law."134 The EO and subsequent EPA guidance further instruct decision



makers to give opportunities for public participation, meaningful involvement, and access to information relating to human health and the environment to "minority populations, low-income populations, tribes, and indigenous peoples." Meaningful involvement involves "proactive steps" to provide opportunities for impacted communities to participate in decisions affecting their health and livelihoods. 136

EPA initiated deregulation without ever evaluating the potential adverse and disproportionate impacts of increased pollution or providing opportunities for meaningful participation. The opportunity for abuse of enforcement discretion by regulated entities and the resultant adverse impacts of increased pollution on public health should have been obvious to EPA when it initiated its policy. EPA's ambient air quality monitoring system suffers from aging infrastructure and underfunding, leading to gaps in data needed to "understand and address the health risks from air pollution," and as found by the Government Accountability Office (GAO) in late 2020.137

Yet, when weakening a regulation on carbon pollution from coal-fired power plants in 2018, EPA acknowledged that the measure was likely to result in about 1,400 additional premature deaths a year because of more pollution.<sup>138</sup> EPA conducted a similar analysis during the Obama Administration, calculating those existing protections would prevent between 1,500 and 3,600 premature deaths per year by 2030, and would reduce the number of school days missed by 180,000 annually.<sup>139</sup>

Based on these analyses alone, EPA could have drawn conclusions regarding correlations between deregulation of monitoring and enforcement, increased air pollution, and impacts on respiratory health. EPA could have further factored in the extensive body of research documenting racial and economic disparities in the distribution of polluting industries and their impact on People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities. EPA had the data available early enough in the pandemic to factor into its decision the disproportionate and rising rates of COVID-19 in People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities, with farmworkers at particular risk, as well as emerging evidence linking high incidence of COVID-19 infection, hospitalization, and deaths in the very communities who contend with disproportionate pollution burdens due to systemic racism.

The full extent of the air pollution increases from EPA's policy may not be understood until 2023 when EPA completes the 2020 National Emissions Inventory and further research is completed. The Biden-Harris EPA Office of the Inspector General took an important step in March 2021 by announcing its intention to audit and evaluate the impact of the pandemic and the policy on EPA's programs and operations, "from emergency responses to releases of hazardous substances

to air quality enforcement to potential misconduct and criminal activity."141 This includes an evaluation of "how COVID-19 impacts air compliance monitoring by EPA-delegated state and local agencies" initiated in December 2020. The Office of the Inspector General has also announced its intention to audit and evaluate the impact of the pandemic and the policy on EPA's programs and operations, "from emergency responses to releases of hazardous substances to air quality enforcement to potential misconduct and criminal activity."142 And, as recently as July 7, 2021, EPA announced \$50 million in American Rescue Plan (ARP) funding to improve air quality monitoring in communities across the United States "to address health outcome disparities from pollution and the COVID-19 pandemic."143 Yet, EPA has kept some of its relaxed requirements in place, extending flexibility for onsite inspections necessary to ensure compliance through September 2021.144 Moreover, it is now one year since the Trump EPA officially terminated its deregulation policy and communities still have no way of knowing which laws were violated, and by whom.145



### EPA's dereliction of duty and the potential for reoccurrence must be addressed.

The Trump EPA jeopardized its own mission to protect public health and the environment and enforce our nation's environmental laws. stripping away critical protections and increasing pollution and risk of COVID-19 illness and death for People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and lowincome communities. EPA's decision to succumb to corporate pressure and ignore long standing environmental justice policy, instead of protecting those most at risk from a public health crisis cannot happen again. We need systemic changes to ensure federal agencies safeguard our communities and honor their commitments to public participation--and that we have the tools to protect ourselves when that does not occur.

President Biden has called for a "Whole-of-Government Approach" to environmental justice, and racial equity, through Executive Order 13985 on Advancing Racial Equity and Support for Underserved Communities, 146 Executive Order 13990 on Protecting Public Health and the Environment and Restoring Science To Tackle the Climate Crisis<sup>147</sup> and Executive Order 14008 on Tackling the Climate Crisis at Home and Abroad. 148 As EO 13985 emphasizes, racial disparities are deeply entrenched in U.S. laws, public policies, and public and private institutions; correcting them will require fundamental changes at every stage of government.149 These orders and subsequent actions taken by EPA under the direction of Director Michael Regan signal that redress of environmental racism is of highest priority to the

Biden-Harris Administration and will require holistic and transformative solutions effectuated by all agencies.

Recent proposed legislation will go even further to ensure longterm accountability that does not depend on the leadership of one administration, nor is subject to the whims or corporate interests of another. The Environmental Justice for All Act would make enforcable the duties the Trump EPA ignored, codifying the EO 12898 mandates for identifying and addressing disporportionate adverse impacts of federal actions on People of Color. Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities. The EJ for All Act would also amend federal environmental laws to require cumulative analyses of environmental health effects and consideration of disparate impacts on People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities; bolster public participation and resources; and empower communities to seek redress for racial discrimination under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964. The EJ for All Act, developed in close partnerwhip with and leadership from People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities in accordance with the EJ Principles, is now one of several key environmental justice proposals in Congress.



This country needs strong, enforceable environmental justice and civil rights protections to fulfill the long overdue promise of environmental justice. To reach this goal, we call on the Biden-Harris Administration and Congress to take the following actions:

Pass legislation to establish enforceable environmental justice and civil rights protections for People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities that cannot be ignored by future administrations, including

- the Environmental Justice for All Act (S.872/H.R.2021), 150
- the Environmental Justice Legacy Pollution Cleanup Act of 2021,151
- the Environmental Justice Act of 2021 (S.2630/H.R.2434), 152
- the Environmental Justice Mapping and Data Collection Act of 2021 (S.101/ H.R.516)<sup>153</sup> and
- the Protect America's Children from Toxic Pesticides Act of 2020 (S.4406/ H.R.7940).<sup>154</sup>

Investigate the impacts of EPA's rollback on environmental justice, public health, and racial inequality through Congressional Hearings and a comprehensive audit by the Office of Inspector General.

- Evaluate the role of corporate interests in EPA's decisions regarding enforcement discretion during the COVID-19 pandemic and in enforcement rates throughout the Trump Administration.
- Document EPA's failures to comply with E.O. 12898 and all federal environmental justice policies in conjunction with adoption of the deregulation policy.
- Evaluate the environmental justice, public health, and civil rights impacts of EPA deregulation, including analysis of possible violations of Title VI by federal funding recipients due to enforcement discretion.
- Consult with the National and White House Environmental Justice Advisory Councils (NEJAC and WHEJAC) regarding the scope of and findings from any investigatory actions and involve both advisory bodies in determining policy recommendations as a result.

Prioritize mitigation of harm to at-risk communities in decisions regarding monitoring, compliance, and enforcement, especially as COVID-19 rates surge.

- Direct resources toward research to document the cumulative impacts of air pollution and COVID-19 on People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities and other communities identified as underserved under E.O. 13985 and determine mitigation measures to prevent further environmental and health disparities.
- Conduct immediate and targeted assessments of violations of the PM 2.5 Standard in communities that have, concomitantly, experienced elevated levels of cases and death from COVID-19 and conduct enforcement actions to bring these areas into compliance.

Give communities access to the most protective monitoring tools to assess baseline cumulative environmental risks and harms, building on emerging EPA efforts to address health disparities from pollution and the COVID-19 pandemic.

- Conduct immediate and targeted assessments of stationary and mobile source violations of PM 2.5 emission limits in nonattainment areas that are also People of Color, Indigenous peoples, and low-income communities or are otherwise identified as underserved communities under E.O. 13985.
- Institute an overhaul of the national ambient air quality monitoring system in accordance with EJ Priciples to accomplish the following:
  - Facilitate data collection, reporting, and awareness of risk from toxic air contaminants and criteria pollutants--including black carbon, fine, and ultrafine particulate matter.
  - Evaluate efficacy of existing fence-line monitoring maintained by state agencies.
  - Develop mechanisms to assess, evaluate, and communicate information to communities about cumulative exposures to multiple environmental and health risks and burdens.
  - Ensure input from residents of People of Color, Indigenous peoples, and low-income communities and communities identified as underserved under E.O. 13985 to ensure monitoring responds to existing needs and on-the-ground conditions, with guidance from the NEJAC and WHEJAC and through local and regional multistakeholder consultation.

- Develop and adopt procedures that allow for the swift collection, analysis, verification, and reporting of monitoring data, including through investment in resources for on-going community-based monitoring systems, consistent with recommendations advanced by the NEJAC and GAO.<sup>155</sup>
- Develop and launch a platform to aggregate and disseminate exposure data supplied by federal and state regulators, facilities-based monitoring and reporting, and community-based monitoring.
- Communicate real-time environmental and public health risks, ensuring timely communication of exposure data, providing real-time data to communities as often as practicable, ensuting that technical information is supplied in formats and language accessible to lay audiences and people with limited English proficiency.<sup>156</sup>
- Fund nationwide research to determine health outcomes, including morbidity and mortality, related to exposure to ultrafine particul ate matter.<sup>157</sup>

Bolster enforcement of all environmental and civil rights laws and compliance with EO 12898, dedicating resources, setting benchmarks, and consulting with People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities to ensure effective action.

- Enforce all environmental and civil rights laws and regulations, dedicating resources to and developing benchmarks for enforcement in People of Color, Indigenous Peoples, and low-income communities, communities identified as underserved under E.O. 13985, and communities identified through environmental monitoring to be experiencing high cumulative exposure burdens.
- Institute detailed reporting on enforcement measures, consistent with OIG recommendations<sup>158</sup>, to ensure that Congress and the public have the tools to understand the scope and effectiveness of the EPA's compliance monitoring activities, particularly in addressing environmental justice.
- Require all federal agencies to develop robust policy and enforcement strategies for the implementation of environmental justice.
- Require all federal agencies prevent discrimination and prohibit disproportionate impact in federal programs affecting human health and the environment by strengthening enforcement of Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964.
- Ensure that all communities have meaningful access to public information and meaningful public participation opportunities to inform enforcement and compliance.

### CONTRIBUTING AUTHORS

José Toscano Bravo, Amy Laura Cahn, Jeannie Economos, and Rachel Stevens Sophia Battle, Joel Nelson, Emilie Schwartz, Sierra Suafoa-McClain, and Serena White

### **ENDNOTES**

- Letter from Am. Petroleum Inst. Senior
   Vice President to U.S. EPA Adm'r Wheeler
   (Mar. 23, 2020), <a href="https://www.eenews.net/as-sets/2020/03/24/document\_gw\_05.pdf">https://www.eenews.net/as-sets/2020/03/24/document\_gw\_05.pdf</a>;
   see Proclamation 9994, Declaring a
   National Emergency Concerning the Novel
   Coronavirus Disease (COVID-19) Outbreak (Mar. 13, 2020), <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2020-03-18/pdf/2020-05794.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2020-03-18/pdf/2020-05794.pdf</a>.
- U.S. EPA, COVID-19 Implications for EPA's
   Enforcement and Compliance Assurance
   Program, (Mar. 26, 2020), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-03/documents/oecamemooncovid19implications.">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-03/documents/oecamemooncovid19implications.</a>
   pdf [hereinafter The Policy]; U.S. EPA,
   Frequent Questions About the Temporary COVID-19
   Enforcement Policy, <a href="https://www.epa.gov/enforcement/frequent-questions-about-temporary-covid-19-enforcement-policy">https://www.epa.gov/enforcement/frequent-questions-about-temporary-covid-19-enforcement-policy</a>
   (last visited Aug. 22, 2021).
- Complaint at 1-2, Nat. Res. Def. Council et al. v. Assistant Adm'r Susan Parker Bovine, Case No.20cv-3058 (2021) [hereinafter NGO Complaint].
- 4. The Policy, supra note 2, at 3.
- 5. ld. at 3 n.2, 7.
- 6. Id. at 2 (emphasis added).
- 7. ld. at 2-3.
- 8. ld. at 3.
- 9. ld. at 5.
- 10. ld. at 4-5.
- 11. ld. at 5.
- 12. U.S. EPA, Statement Regarding Respiratory
  Protection Shortages and Reduced Availability of
  Respirator Fit Testing Related to Pesticide Uses
  Covered by the Agricultural Worker Protection
  Standard during the COVID-19 Public Health
  Emergency (June 1, 2020), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/documents/covid19statementrespirators.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/documents/covid19statementrespirators.pdf</a>
  [hereinafter EPA's Farmworker Policy]; see also U.S. EPA, Guidance on Satisfying the An-

- nual Pesticide Safety Training Requirement under the Agricultural Worker Protection Standard during the COVID-19 Emergency (June 18, 2020), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/documents/covid-19-wps-training-2020-06-18-signed.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/documents/covid-19-wps-training-2020-06-18-signed.pdf</a>.
- 13. ld.
- 14. The Policy, supra note 2, at 1.
- 15. Exec. Order No. 13,985, 86 Fed. Reg. 7,009 (Jan. 20, 2021); see Christopher W. Tessum, et al., PM2.5 polluters disproportionately and systemically affect people of color in the United States, Sci. Advances, vol. 27, no. 18 (Apr. 28, 2021) [hereinafter Tessum]; see also Tabuchi & Popovich, People of Color Breathe More Hazardous Air. The Sources Are Everywhere, N.Y. Times, Apr. 28, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/2021/04/28/climate/air-pollution-minorities.html.
- 16. See Exec. Order No. 12,898, 59 Fed. Reg. 7629 (Feb. 16, 1994); see Proceedings, The First National People of Color and Environmental Leadership Summit, Washington D.C. (Oct. 24-27, 1991), <a href="http://rescarta.ucc.org/jsp/RcWebImageViewer.jsp?doc\_id=32092eb9-294e-4f6e-a880-17b8bbe02d88/OhClUC-C0/00000001/00000070&pg\_seq=1&search\_doc.">http://rescarta.ucc.org/jsp/RcWebImageViewer.jsp?doc\_id=32092eb9-294e-4f6e-a880-17b8bbe02d88/OhClUC-C0/00000001/00000070&pg\_seq=1&search\_doc.</a>
- 17. See Dr. Robert Bullard, Solid Waste Sites and the Black Houston Community, Soc. Inquiry, vol. 53, issue 2-3, 273-288 (1983) [hereinafter Solid Waste Sites]; see also United Church of Christ, Toxic wastes and race in the United States: A national report on the racial and socio-economic characteristics of communities with hazardous waste sites 20 (1987), available at <a href="https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1310/ML13109A339.pdf">https://www.nrc.gov/docs/ML1310/ML13109A339.pdf</a> [hereinafter Toxic Waste and Race].
- See Laura Dwyer-Lindgren, et al., Inequalities in Life Expectancy Among US Counties, 1980 to 2014: Temporal Trends and Key Drivers, JAMA Intern. Med. (Jul. 1, 2017).

- 19. Wu, X. et al., Air pollution and COVID-19 mortality in the United States: Strengths and limitations of an ecological regression analysis, Sci. Advances (2020), https://projects.iq.harvard.edu/covid-pm ("[A] small increase in long-term exposure to PM2.5 leads to a large increase in COVID-19 death rate of a magnitude that is 20 times the one estimated for all-cause mortality."); Yaron Ogen, Assessing nitrogen dioxide levels as a contributing factor to coronavirus fatality, 726 Sci. Total Environ. (2020), https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/ S0048969720321215?via%3Dihub ("[L]ongterm exposure to [nitrogen dioxide] may be one of the most important contributors to fatality caused by the COVID-19 virus."); Marco Travaglio et al., Links between air pollution and COVID-19 in England, Envtl. Pollution (June 6, 2020), https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.16.200674 05v5.full.pdf; Edoardo Conticini et al., Can atmospheric pollution be considered a co-factor in extremly high level of SARS-CoV-2 lethality in Northern Italy?, Sci. Direct (Apr. 6, 2020), https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0269749120320601?via%3Dihub; see also New Research Links Air Pollution to Higher Coronavirus Death Rates, N.Y. Times, Apr. 7, 2020, https://www.nytimes. com/2020/04/07/climate/air-pollution-coronavirus-covid.html.
- 20. Claudia Persico & Kathryn Johnson, The effects of increased pollution on COVID-19 cases and deaths, J. Envtl. Econ. Mgmt. (Feb. 2021), <a href="https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0095069621000140">https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0095069621000140</a> [hereinafter Persico & Johnson Study].
- 21. Richard Rothstein, The Color of the Law: A Forgotten History of How Our Government Segregated America (2017); Juliana Maantay, Zoning Law, Health, and Environmental Justice: What's the Connection?, J. Law & Ethics, vol. 30, no. 4 (2002); Plumer & Popovich, How Decades of Racist Housing Policy Left Neighborhoods Sweltering, N.Y. Times, Aug. 24, 2020, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/08/24/climate/racism-redlining-cities-global-warming.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/08/24/climate/racism-redlining-cities-global-warming.html</a>.
- 22. Toxic Waste and Race, supra note 17; Solid Waste Sites, supra note 17.
- 23. Tessum, supra note 15.

- 24. See generally Karen Jarratt-Snider ed., Indigenous Environmental Justice (2020): Hoffmann & Mills, A Third Way: Decolonizing the Laws of Indigenous Cultural Protection (2020); Kyle Whyte, The Dakota Access Pipeline, Environmental Injustice, and U.S. colonialism, Red Ink: Int'l J. Indigenous Literature, Arts, & Humanities (Apr. 2017), https://papers.ssrn. com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2925513; R. Emanuel & D. Wilkins, Breaching Barriers: The Fight for Indigenous Participation in Water Governance, Water (2020), https://www.mdpi.com/2073-4441/12/8/2113/htm; U.N. Special Rapporteur, End of Mission Statement by the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the rights of indigenous peoples, Victoria Tauli-Corpuz of her visit to the United States of America (Mar. 3, 2017), https:// www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=21274&LangID=E.
- 25. Tim Donaghy & Charlie Jiang, Fossil Fuel Racism: How Phasing Out Oil, Gas, and Coal Can Protect Communities, Greenpeace (Apr. 13, 2021), <a href="https://redblackgreennewdeal.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Fossil-Fuel-Racism-V3-RBGND-M4BL-GP.pdf">https://redblackgreennewdeal.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Fossil-Fuel-Racism-V3-RBGND-M4BL-GP.pdf</a>.
- NAACP, Fumes Across the Fence-Line, 1, 6 (Nov. 2017), <a href="https://naacp.org/resources/fumes-across-fence-line-health-impacts-air-pollution-oil-gas-facilities-african-american">https://naacp.org/resources/fumes-across-fence-line-health-impacts-air-pollution-oil-gas-facilities-african-american</a>.
- Renee McVay, Envtl. Def. Fund, Natural Gas
  Waste on the Navajo Nation: Updated analysis of oil
  and gas methane emissions shows growing problem
  (2021), <a href="https://www.edf.org/sites/default/files/content/NavajoEmissionsReport2021.">https://www.edf.org/sites/default/files/content/NavajoEmissionsReport2021.</a>
  pdf.
- Ben Kunstman et al., Envtl. Integrity
   Project, Environmental Injustice and Refinery
   Pollution: Benzene Monitoring Around Oil Refineries
   Showed More Communities at Risk in 2020, 14-16
   (Apr. 28, 2021), <a href="https://environmentalinteg-rity.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Benzene-report-4.28.21.pdf">https://environmentalinteg-rity.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Benzene-report-4.28.21.pdf</a>.
- 29. Fumes Across the Fence-Line, supra note 26.
- 30. Wendee Nicole, CAFOs and Environmental Justice: The Case of North Carolina, Envtl. Health Perspective, 12 (June 2013), <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3672924/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3672924/</a>; S. Wing et al., <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.carolina">Environmental injustice in North Carolina's hog industry, Envtl. Health Perspective (Mar. 2000), <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1637958/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1637958/</a>.

- U.S.D.A., Demographic Characteristics of Hired Farmworkers (2019), <a href="https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/farm-economy/farm-labor/#demographic">https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/farm-economy/farm-labor/#demographic</a> (last visited Aug. 25, 2021); Dale Finley Slongwhite, FED UP: The High Costs of Cheap Food (2014).
- 32. Ihab Mikati et al., Disparities in Distribution of Particulate Matter Emission Sources by Race and Poverty Status, Am. Pub. Health Assoc. (Apr. 2018), <a href="https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304297">https://ajph.aphapublications.org/doi/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304297</a>.
- 33. Tessum, supra note 15.
- 34. ld.
- CDC, Air Pollutants, <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/air/pollutants.htm">https://www.cdc.gov/air/pollutants.htm</a> (last visited Aug. 23, 2021).
- 36. Id.; see also, Agency Toxic Substances & Disease Registry, Sulfur Dioxide, <a href="https://wwwn.cdc.gov/TSP/substances/ToxSubstance.aspx-?toxid=46">https://wwwn.cdc.gov/TSP/substances/ToxSubstance.aspx-?toxid=46</a> (last visited Aug. 23, 2021).
- 37. Qian Di et al., Air Pollution and Mortality in the Medicare Population, New Eng. J. Med. (June 2017), <a href="https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa1702747?query=featured\_home">https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa1702747?query=featured\_home</a>.
- 38. Tessum, supra note 15.
- 39. Fumes Across the Fence-Line, supra note 26.
- 40. U.S. Dept. Health & Hum. Serv., Off. Minority Health, Asthma and African Americans, <a href="https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse.aspx-?lvl=4&lvlid=15">https://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/omh/browse.aspx-?lvl=4&lvlid=15</a> (last visited Aug. 23, 2021).
- 41. ld
- Indian Health Serv., Disparities, <a href="https://www.ihs.gov/newsroom/factsheets/disparities/">https://www.ihs.gov/newsroom/factsheets/disparities/</a> (last visited Aug. 23, 2021).
- 43. Smedley et al., Unequal Treatment: Confronting Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care, Inst. Medicine (2003), <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25032386/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25032386/</a>; see Heeju Sohn, Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Insurance Coverage: Dynamics of Gaining and Losing Coverage over the Life-Course, Population Res. & Pol. Rev. (2017), <a href="https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5370590/">https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5370590/</a>; see also, David Smith, Health Care Divided: Race and Healing a Nation (1999).
- 44. ld.
- 45. The Biden Plan to Secure Environmental Justice and Equitable Economic Opportunity, JoeBiden.com, <a href="https://joebiden.com/environmental-justice-plan/">https://joebiden.com/environmental-justice-plan/</a> (last visited Aug. 23, 2021).

- 46. CDC, Demographic Trends of COVID-19 cases and deaths in the US reported to CDC, <a href="https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#demographics">https://covid.cdc.gov/covid-data-tracker/#demographics</a> (noting that existence and accuracy of demographic information is based on case-level data reported by state and territorial jurisdictions) (last visited Aug. 23, 2021).
- 47. Richard Oppel et al., The Fullest Look Yet at the Racial Inequity of Coronavirus, N.Y. Times, July 5, 2020, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/07/05/us/coronavirus-latinos-african-americans-cdc-data.html">https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/07/05/us/coronavirus-latinos-african-americans-cdc-data.html</a> (citing CDC data) [hereinafter Racial Inequity of Coronavirus].
- 48. Deborah Berry, Black people dying from coronavirus at much higher rates in cities across the USA, USA Today, Apr. 9, 2020, <a href="https://www.montgomeryadvertiser.com/story/news/nation/2020/04/07/who-dying-coronavirus-more-black-people-die-major-cities/2961323001/">https://www.montgomeryadvertiser.com/story/news/nation/2020/04/07/who-dying-coronavirus-more-black-people-die-major-cities/2961323001/</a>.
- 49. Racial Inequity of Coronavirus, supra note 47; APM Research Lab, The Color of Coronavirus: COVID-19 Deaths by Race and Ethnicity in the U.S., Mar. 5, 2021, <a href="https://www.apmresearchlab.org/covid/deaths-by-race">https://www.apmresearchlab.org/covid/deaths-by-race</a> [hereinafter The Color of Coronavirus].
- 50. M. Siegel et al., Actual Racial/Ethnic Disparities in COVID-19 Mortality for the Non-Hispanic Black Compared to Non-Hispanic White Population in 35 US States and Their Association with Structural Racism, J. Racial and Ethnic Health Disparities (2021). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40615-021-01028-1.
- 51. ld.
- 52. See Katy Reckdahl, 'The Impact of Work': On-The-Job Coronavirus Exposure a Key Driver in Black, Latino Communities, New Orleans Advocate, Oct. 17, 2020), <a href="https://www.nola.com/news/business/article\_doe20ff2-0a62-11eb-8314-af3dffbffd15.html">https://www.nola.com/news/business/article\_doe20ff2-0a62-11eb-8314-af3dffbffd15.html</a>.
- 53. The Color of Coronavirus, supra note 49.
- 54. Adam Cancryn, Emergency coronavirus funds for American Indian health stalled, Politico, Mar. 20, 2020, <a href="https://www.politico.com/news/2020/03/20/coronavirus-american-indian-health-138724">https://www.politico.com/news/2020/03/20/coronavirus-american-indian-health-138724</a> [hereinafter Politico].
- 55. Simon Romero, Checkpoints, Curfews, Airlifts: Virus Rips Through Navajo Nation, N.Y. Times, Apr. 20, 2020, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/09/us/coronavirus-navajo-nation.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/09/us/coronavirus-navajo-nation.html</a>

- 56. Politico, supra note 54.
- 57. The Color of Coronavirus, supra note 49.
- 58. Purdue Unvi., Food and Agriculture Vulnerability Index, <a href="https://ag.purdue.edu/agecon/Pages/FoodandAgVulnerabilityIndex.aspx?ga=2.49471334.1159720487.16001114">https://ag.purdue.edu/agecon/Pages/FoodandAgVulnerabilityIndex.aspx?ga=2.49471334.1159720487.16001114</a> (last visited Aug. 23, 2021); Nat'l Ctr.

  Farmworker Health, COVID-19 in Rural America: Impact on Farms & Agricultural Workers, <a href="http://www.ncfh.org/uploads/3/8/6/8/38685499/msaws\_and\_covid-19\_fact\_sheet\_april\_2021\_final.pdf">http://www.ncfh.org/uploads/3/8/6/8/38685499/msaws\_and\_covid-19\_fact\_sheet\_april\_2021\_final.pdf</a> [hereinafter Farmworker Fact Sheet].
- 59. Farmworker Fact Sheet, supra note 58, at 5-8..
- 60. Don Villarejo, Increased Risks and Fewer Jobs:
  Evidence of California Farmworker Vulnerability
  During the COVID-19 Pandemic, Cal. Inst. Rural
  Studies, July 25, 2020, <a href="https://www.cirsinc.org/phocadownload/farmworker\_vulnera-bility\_covid-19\_research-report\_final\_villare-jo\_07-26-2020.pdf">https://www.cirsinc.org/phocadownload/farmworker\_vulnera-bility\_covid-19\_research-report\_final\_villare-jo\_07-26-2020.pdf</a> [hereinafter CIRS Report].
- 61. Farmworker Fact Sheet, supra note 58, at 5.
- 62. Persico & Johnson Study, supra note 20.
- 63. Harvard Study, supra note 19.
- 64. Nitrogen Dioxide Study, supra note 19.
- 65. Lylla Younes & Sara Sneath, New Research Shows Disproportionate Rate of Coronavirus Deaths in Polluted Areas, ProPublica, Sept. 11, 2020, <a href="https://www.propublica.org/article/new-re-search-shows-disproportionate-rate-of-coronavirus-deaths-in-polluted-areas.">https://www.propublica.org/article/new-re-search-shows-disproportionate-rate-of-coronavirus-deaths-in-polluted-areas.</a>
- 66. See supra note 19; see also Pallavi Pant, COVID-19 and Air Pollution: A summary of analyses, resources, funding opportunities, call for papers & more, <a href="https://docs.google.com/docu-ment/d/1UTQvW\_OytC37IatMNR5qJK7qKfSyl-NpI2fT3pdteVZA/edit">https://docs.google.com/docu-ment/d/1UTQvW\_OytC37IatMNR5qJK7qKfSyl-NpI2fT3pdteVZA/edit</a> (last updated Dec. 21, 2020; last visited Aug. 25, 2021).
- 67. E.G. Price-Haygood et al., Hospitalization and Mortality among Black Patients and White Patients with Covid-19, New Engl. J. Med. (2020), <a href="https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa2011686">https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMsa2011686</a>; L. Holmes et al., Black-White Risk Differentials in COVID-19 (SARS-COV2) Transmission, Mortality and Case Fatality in the United States: Translational Epidemiologic Perspective and Challenges, Int'l J. Envtl. Res. Pub. Health, (2020), <a href="https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17124322">https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17124322</a>.
- 68. Persico & Johnson Study, supra note 20.
- 69. ld. ("We use data on the number of TRI sites

- by county from the EPA's 2018 TRI Basic Data Files, which is the most recent year of TRI data.").
- Id.; see U.S. EPA, Air Quality System, <a href="https://www.epa.gov/aqs">https://www.epa.gov/aqs</a> (last visited Aug. 23, 2021).
- 71. Persico & Johnson Study, supra note 20.
- 72. Id. (noting at least one study "suggest[s] that monitors are often strategically positioned by local regulators to avoid pollution hotspots[,]" indicating a "downwardly biased levels of pollution.").
- 73. ld.
- 74. ld. at 11, fig. 3.
- 75. ld.
- 76. Id. (citing Zhiliang Hu et al., Clinical characteristics of 24 asymptomatic infections with COVID-19 screened among close contacts in Nanjing, China, Sci. China Life Sci. (2020)).
- 77. ld.
- 78. ld.
- 79. ld.
- 80. ld.
- 81. ld.
- 82. The Policy, supra note 2.
- 83. See Policy, supra note 2, at 3; U.S. EPA, How We Monitor Compliance, <a href="https://www.epa.gov/compliance/how-we-monitor-compliance">https://www.epa.gov/compliance/how-we-monitor-compliance</a>
  (last visited Aug. 23, 2021); EPA is obligated to conduct compliance monitoring under key environmental laws: CAA, CWA, Safe Drinking Water Act, Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA), Toxcis Substances Control Act (TSCA), and Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA, commonly known as Superfund).
- 84. U.S. EPA, Off. Gen. Counsel, EJ Plan 2014, Legal Tools (Dec. 2011), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-07/documents/ej-le-gal-tools.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-07/documents/ej-le-gal-tools.pdf</a> (citing Memorandum from Gary Guzy, General Counsel, to Steven Herman, Assistant Administrator, Office of Enforcement and Compliance Assistance, EPA Statutory and Regulatory Authorities Under Which Environmental Justice Issues May Be Addressed in Permitting (Dec. 1, 2000)).
- 85. See supra note 83; see also U.S. EPA, Clean Air Act (CAA) Compliance Monitoring, <a href="https://www.

- epa.gov/compliance/clean-air-act-caa-compliance-monitoring (last visited Aug. 24, 2021).
- 86. U.S. EPA, Clean Air Act National Stack Testing Guidance (Apr. 27, 2009), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2013-09/documents/stacktesting\_1.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2013-09/documents/stacktesting\_1.pdf</a>.
- 87. NGO Complaint, supra note 3, at 11-12; see also U.S. EPA, Tracking Emissions Using New Fenceline Monitoring Technology (June 18, 2018), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sciencematters/tracking-emissions-using-new-fenceline-monitoring-technology">https://www.epa.gov/sciencematters/tracking-emissions-using-new-fenceline-monitoring-technology</a> (last visited Aug. 24, 2021).
- 88. U.S. EPA, Leak Detection and Repair: A Best Practices Guide, 2, 15 (2014), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-02/documents/ldarguide.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2014-02/documents/ldarguide.pdf</a>.
- 89. ld
- 90. ld.
- 91. Nat. Res. Def. Council et al., Petition for Emergency Rulemaking, U.S. EPA (Apr. 1, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/petition-emergency-rulemaking-20200401.pdf">https://www.nrdc.org/sites/default/files/petition-emergency-rulemaking-20200401.pdf</a>; see also NGO Complaint, supra note 3, at ¶ 62.
- 92. Complaint at 13-14, State of New York, et al. v. U.S. EPA, et al., Case No. 20-cv-3714 (2020) [hereinafter States' Complaint].
- 93. ld. at 2.
- 94. States' Complaint, supra note 92, at 25.
- 95. EPA has primary enforcement authority under nearly all of our environmental laws, but states and tribes also have delegated enforcement authority. See, e.g., 42 U.S.C. § 7413 (Clean Air Act); 33 U.S.C. § 1319 (Clean Water Act); 42 U.S.C. § 6928 (Resource Conservation and Recovery Act).
- 96. NGO Complaint, supra note 3, at 8.
- 97. States' Complaint, supra note 92, at 13-14
- 98. Letter from Rep. Frank Pallone, Jr. et al. to U.S. EPA Adm'r Andrew Wheeler, 1 (Apr. 21, 2020), available <a href="https://energycom-merce.house.gov/sites/democrats.ener-gycommerce.house.gov/files/documents/EPA.2020.4.21.%20Letter%20re%20Enforcement.OI\_0.pdf">https://energycoments/EPA.2020.4.21.%20Letter%20re%20Enforcement.OI\_0.pdf</a> [hereinafter Representatives' April Letter].; Letter from Rep. Frank Pallone, Jr. et al. to U.S. EPA Adm'r Andrew Wheeler (June 10, 2020), available at <a href="https://energycommerce.house.gov/sites/democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/files/documents/EPA.2020.6.10.%20Letter%20re%20Enforcement%20Letter%20Follow%20Up.OI\_.pdf</a>.

- 99. Representatives' April Letter, supra note 98, at 1-2.
- 100. Letter from Sen. Elizabeth Warren & Edward Markey to U.S. EPA Adm'r Andrew Wheeler, 2 (Aug. 24, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/08.24.2020%20Letter%20from%20Senators%20Warren%20and%20Markey%20to%20Administrator%20Wheeler.pdf">https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/08.24.2020%20Letter%20from%20Senators%20Warren%20and%20Markey%20to%20Administrator%20Wheeler.pdf</a>; see also Letter from Sen. Elizabeth Warren & Edward Markey to U.S. EPA Adm'r Andrew Wheeler (Apr. 3, 2020), available at <a href="https://www.warren.senate.gov/download/04032020-letter-from-sens-warren-and-markey-to-administrator-wheeler">https://www.warren.senate.gov/download/04032020-letter-from-sens-warren-and-markey-to-administrator-wheeler</a> [hereinafter Senators' April Letter].
- 101. Senators' April Letter, supra note 100, at 3-4.
- 102. U.S. EPA Off. Inspector Gen., Top Challenges Facing the EPA: COVID-19 Emergency Relief and Response Efforts (June 17, 2020), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-06/documents/\_epaoig\_20200617-pandemicmgmtchallenges.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-06/documents/\_epaoig\_20200617-pandemicmgmtchallenges.pdf</a>. [hereinafter Top Challenges].
- 103.U.S. EPA Off. Inspector Gen., EPA's Compliance Monitoring Activities, Enforcement Actions, and Enforcement Results Generally Declined from Fiscal Years 2006 Through 2018, Report No. 20-P-0131 (Mar. 31, 2020), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-04/documents/\_epaoi-g\_20200331\_20-p-0131\_0.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-04/documents/\_epaoi-g\_20200331\_20-p-0131\_0.pdf</a> [hereinafter EPA Enforcement Results]; see also Top Challenges, supra note 102.
- 104. Id. See also U.S. EPA Off. Inspector Gen.,
  Resource Constraints, Leadership Decisions,
  and Workforce Culture Led to a Decline in Federal Enforcement, Report No. 21-P-0132 (May
  13, 2021), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2021-05/documents/\_epaoig\_20210513-21-p-0132\_0.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2021-05/documents/\_epaoig\_20210513-21-p-0132\_0.pdf</a> [hereinafter EPA
  Decline in Enforcement].
- 105. ld.
- 106. See Coral Davenport, 'Unbelievable' Timing:
  As Coronavirus Rages, Trump Disregards Advice to
  Tighten Clean Air Rules, N.Y. Times, Dec. 7, 2020,
  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/14/climate/coronavirus-soot-clean-air-regulations.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/14/climate/coronavirus-soot-clean-air-regulations.html</a>.
- 107. Envtl. Integrity Project, New EPA Enforcement Data Show Continued Downward Trend During Trump Administration (Jan. 14, 2021), <a href="https://environmentalintegrity.org/news/epa-enforce-ment-data-downward-trend-during-trump-administration/">https://environmentalintegrity.org/news/epa-enforce-ment-data-downward-trend-during-trump-administration/</a>; see also EPA Enforcement Result, supra note 103.
- 108. D. Silberman, Does Environmental Deterrence

- Work: Evidence and Experience Say Yes, But We Need to Understand How and Why, 30 Envtl. L. Rep. News & Analysis 10523 (2000); States' Complaint, supra note 92, at 27.
- 109. Rachel Frazin, Dozens of facilities skipping out on EPA pollution monitoring have prior offenses, The Hill, July 29, 2020, <a href="https://thehill.com/policy/energy-environment/509489-dozens-of-facilities-skipping-out-on-epa-pollution-monitoring-have">https://thehill.com/policy/energy-environment/509489-dozens-of-facilities-skipping-out-on-epa-pollution-monitoring-have</a> [hereinafter The Hill]; Ellen Knickmeyer et al., Thousands allowed to bypass environmental rules in pandemic, Assoc. Press, Aug. 24, 2020, <a href="https://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-ky-state-wire-ia-state-wire-ap-top-news-health-3bf753f9036e7d88f-4746b1a36c1ddc4">https://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-ky-state-wire-ia-state-wire-ap-top-news-health-3bf753f9036e7d88f-4746b1a36c1ddc4</a> [hereinafter Assoc. Press].
- 110. Assoc. Press, supra note 109.
- 111. Texas Comm'n Envtl. Quality, TCEQ
  Reporting Requirements for Regulated Entities,
  https://www.tceq.texas.gov/response/
  covid-19/regulated-entities-reporting-requirements (last visited Aug. 24, 2021); Texas
  Comm'n Envtl. Quality, COVID-19 Enforcement
  Discretion Requests, (2020-2021), https://www.
  tceq.texas.gov/downloads/response/covid-19/
  downloads/response/covid-19/enforcement-discretion-list-040921.xlsx.
- 112. Assoc. Press, supra note 109.
- 113. The Hill, supra note 109.
- 114. Jeremy Cox & Timothy Wheeler, How regulators loosened pollution reins during early days of COVID-19, Bay J., Dec. 4, 2020, <a href="https://www.bayjournal.com/news/policy/how-regulators-loosened-pollution-reins-during-early-days-of-covid-19/article\_d2b13364-367a-11eb-ba71-cb65e8be6ae4.html.">https://www.bayjournal.com/news/policy/how-regulators-loosened-pollution-reins-during-early-days-of-covid-19/article\_d2b13364-367a-11eb-ba71-cb65e8be6ae4.html.</a> Assoc. Press, supra note
- 115. Assoc. Press, supra note 109.
- 116. Information obtained through public records request from the N.C. Dept. of Ag. (on file with authors).
- 117. EPA's Farmworker Policy, supra note 12.
- 118. Id.
- 119. See Greg Asbed, What Happens if America's 2.5 Million Farmworkers Get Sick?, N.Y. Times, Apr. 3, 2020, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/03/opinion/coronavirus-farm-workers.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/04/03/opinion/coronavirus-farm-workers.html</a>; see also CIRS Report at 60.
- 120.Farmworker Fact Sheet, supra note 58.
- 121. Id.
- 122. News Release, EPA Sunsets Temporary Guidance on Respiratory Protection for Agricultural Pesticide

- Handlers During COVID-19, Aug. 10, 2021, <a href="https://www.epa.gov/pesticides/epa-sunsets-tempo-rary-guidance-respiratory-protection-agricultural-pesticide-handlers">https://www.epa.gov/pesticides/epa-sunsets-tempo-rary-guidance-respiratory-protection-agricultural-pesticide-handlers</a>.
- 123. Farmworker Fact Sheet, supra note 58; see also CIRS Report, supra note 60, at 7; Dept. of Homeland Security, Guidance on Essential Critical Infrastructure Workers, 8 (June 20, 2020), <a href="https://www.cisa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/Version\_3.0\_CISA\_Guidance\_on\_Essential\_Critical\_Infrastructure\_Workers\_4.pdf">https://www.cisa.gov/sites/default/files/publications/Version\_3.0\_CISA\_Guidance\_on\_Essential\_Critical\_Infrastructure\_Workers\_4.pdf</a>.
- 124.U.S. EPA, COVID-19 Implications for EPA's
  Enforcement and Compliance Assurance
  Program: Addendum on Termination, 1-2 (June 29, 2020), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/documents/covid19addendumontermination.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-06/documents/covid19addendumontermination.pdf</a>.
- 125. Nat. Res. Def. Council et al. v. Assistant Adm'r Susan Parker Bodine et al., 20 Civ. 3058, slip op. at 15, 22-24 (S.D. N.Y. July 8, 2020), <a href="https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/up-loads/2020/07/epacovidpolicy.pdf">https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/up-loads/2020/07/epacovidpolicy.pdf</a>.
- 126. Friends of Buckingham v. State Air Pollution Control Bd., 947 F.3d 68 (4th Cir. 2020).
- 127. U.S. EPA, Guidance on Considering
  Environmental Justice During the Development of
  Regulatory Actions (May 2015), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-06/documents/considering-ej-in-rulemaking-guide-final.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-06/documents/considering-ej-in-rulemaking-guide-final.pdf</a> [hereinafter EPA Guidance]; U.S. EPA,
  Technical Guidance for Assessing Environmental
  Justice in Regulatory Analysis (June 2016),
  <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-06/documents/ejtg\_5\_6\_16\_v5.1.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-06/documents/ejtg\_5\_6\_16\_v5.1.pdf</a>
  [hereinafter EPA Technical Guidance].
- 128. Principles of Environmental Justice, <a href="https://www.ejnet.org/ej/principles.html">https://www.ejnet.org/ej/principles.html</a> (drafted and adopted by delegates to the First National People of Color Environmental Leadership Summit held on October 24-27, 1991, in Washington D.C.).

129. ld.

130.Id.

131. Id.

132.Exec. Order No. 12,898, supra note 16; 20th Anniversary of Executive Order 12898 on Environmental Justice, Proclamation No. 9082 of Feb. 10, 2014, 79 Fed. Reg. 8819 (Feb. 13, 2014), available at <a href="https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/02/10/presidential-proclamation-20th-anniversary-executive-order-12898-environ">https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/02/10/presidential-proclamation-20th-anniversary-executive-order-12898-environ</a>.

133. Id.

- 134.1-101, 1-103
- 135. EPA Guidance, supra note 124, at 32-35; see also U.S. EPA, EPA Policy on Environmental Justice for Working with Federally Recognized Tribes and Indigenous Peoples (July 24, 2014), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2017-10/documents/ej-indigenous-policy.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2017-10/documents/ej-indigenous-policy.pdf</a>.
- 136. ld. at 32.
- 137. U.S. GAO, Air Pollution: Opportunities to Better Sustain and Modernize the National Air Quality Monitoring System (Nov. 12, 2020), <a href="https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-38">https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-21-38</a>.
- 138. See Lisa Friedman, Cost of New E.P.A. Coal Rules: Up to 1,400 More Deaths a Year, N.Y. Times, Aug. 21, 2018, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/21/climate/epa-coal-pollution-deaths.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/21/climate/epa-coal-pollution-deaths.html</a>.
- 139. ld.
- 140. U.S. EPA, 2020 NEI Plan (Aug. 2020), https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-08/documents/2020\_nei\_plan\_final.pdf.
- 141. U.S. EPA Off. Inspector Gen., Pandemic Report (July 2021), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-07/documents/covid\_pandemic\_report\_7-31-20.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2020-07/documents/covid\_pandemic\_report\_7-31-20.pdf</a>.
- 142. ld.
- 143. News Release, EPA Announces an Additional \$50 Million Under the American Rescue Plan to Enhance Air Pollution Monitoring, July 7, 2021, <a href="https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-announc-es-additional-50-million-under-american-rescue-plan-enhance-air-pollution">https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-announc-es-additional-50-million-under-american-rescue-plan-enhance-air-pollution</a>.
- 144. Letter from U.S. EPA, Acting Assistant Adm'r to Partner Agency Colleagues (Apr. 7, 2021), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2021-04/documents/inspectioncommitt-ments-extension.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2021-04/documents/inspectioncommitt-ments-extension.pdf</a>.
- 145. See e.g. Charles M. Denton et al., EPA's COVID-19
  Enforcement Policy Under Attack in the Courts, Am.
  Bar Assoc., March 05, 2021, <a href="https://www.americanbar.org/groups/litigation/committees/environmental-energy/articles/2021/spring2021-epa-covid-19-enforcement-policy-under-attack-in-the-courts/">https://www.americanbar.org/groups/litigation/committees/environmental-energy/articles/2021/spring2021-epa-covid-19-enforcement-policy-under-attack-in-the-courts/</a>
  (last visited Aug. 24, 2021).

- 146.Exec. Order No. 13985, supra note 15.
- 147. Exec. Order No. 13990, 86 FR 7037 (Jan. 20, 2021).
- 148. Exec. Order No. 14008, 86 FR 7619 (Jan. 20, 2021).
- 149.Exec. Order No. 13985, supra note 15.
- 150. Environmental Justice For All Act, H.R. 2021, 117th Cong. (2021), <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/2021">https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/2021</a>.
- 151. Environmental Justice Legacy Pollution Cleanup Act, H.R. 8271, 116th Cong. (2020), <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/8271">https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/8271</a>.
- 152. Environmental Justice Act of 2021, S.872, 117th Cong. (2021), <a href="https://www.booker.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/booker\_reintroduces\_sweep-ing\_environmental\_justice\_bill.pdf">https://www.booker.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/booker\_reintroduces\_sweep-ing\_environmental\_justice\_bill.pdf</a>.
- 153. Environmental Justice Mapping and Data Collection Act of 2021, S.101, 117th Cong. (2021) https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/senate-bill/101.
- 154. Protect America's Children from Toxic Pesticides Act, H.R. 7940, 116th Cong. (2020), https:// www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/7940.
- 155. Nat'l Envtl. Justice Advisory Council,
  Recommendations and Guidance for EPA to
  Develop Monitoring Programs in Communities
  (Aug. 2017), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2018-01/documents/monitoring-final-10-6-17.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2018-01/documents/monitoring-final-10-6-17.pdf</a>.
- 156.U.S. EPA Off. Inspector Gen., Top
  Management Challenges FYs 2020-2021
  (July 21, 2020), <a href="https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-07/documents/\_epaoi-g\_20200721-20-n-0231\_0.pdf">https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2020-07/documents/\_epaoi-g\_20200721-20-n-0231\_0.pdf</a>.
- 157. Doug Brugge and Sharon Ron, Particulate Policy: An Argument for a Regulatory Approach to Transportation-Related Ultrafine Particle Exposure, 4 (June 21, 2021); S.1447, 192nd Gen. Ct. (Mass. 2021), <a href="https://malegislature.gov/Bills/192/S1447">https://malegislature.gov/Bills/192/S1447</a>.
- 158. See generally EPA Decline in Enforcement, supra note 104.



## ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE CLINIC

Vermont Law School